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Wednesday, March 08, 2017

2:25 PM

 

 

Dear Colleagues:

 

As we complete the mid-point of the spring semester and the conclusion of my first year as Shepherd’s President, I believe it is important to provide some updates to the entire campus regarding the financial condition of the University and our vision for the future.

 

I have spoken with faculty and staff during the past several months about working to make this year one of maximizing efficiencies.  The importance of that focus grows stronger as we continue to see financial challenges here in West Virginia.  Shepherd receives almost $2 million less in State support than was the case in FY13, and the State has additionally offloaded to Shepherd’s expense steep increases in what we have to pay for the employee health plans and for insurance coverage [more than half a million dollars].

 

Last winter and throughout the past year, we have been working with our area Legislators to place more emphasis and bring more visibility to the unfairness of the relative funding levels of West Virginia’s baccalaureate degree institutions.  Shepherd has been funded at a lower level than any other school, and it would take $1.5 million more per year simply to catch us up to the next lowest funded institution.  We have strong support among our local Legislators, and once the State budget situation stabilizes I believe we will be well positioned to begin to achieve some funding equity for our campus.

 

In the immediate future, Shepherd University faces some difficult budget challenges which are manageable, but which will require some difficult decisions and help from every employee.  These challenges rise from the combination of the dramatic cuts in State support and the significant downturn in enrollments during the past four years (almost all of West Virginia’s public baccalaureates, as well as throughout our region, have experienced comparable declining enrollments).  The lower enrollments result in lower tuition revenue and also lower auxiliary revenues from housing, dining and other purchases.  Our revenue shortfalls are diminishing cash reserve levels which had been considered healthy four years ago.  A year ago, I inherited the challenges associated with several years of declining enrollment, and had hoped that we could change course quickly, to grow our way out of our budget challenges.  However, it has become clear, in the last three months, that some significant efforts to reduce expenses will also be required.  

 

I am committed to transparent processes.  Ultimately, major initiatives to reduce expenses will be reviewed with the Budget Advisory Council – a group who welcomes your input.  The Executive Leadership Team has begun a review of operational expenses for possible reductions, as well as a parallel assessment by a small Financial Working Group of administrators who are strategizing possible expenditure reductions and possible revenue enhancements, all of which will be submitted to the Budget Committee for review.

 

I directed a curtailment of all Shepherd-supported administrative travel other than for emergencies and critical institutional need on December 1.  Last week all of the members of the Executive Leadership Team agreed to implement broader curtailments of any non-essential spending, for the balance of the year.  We have also suspended several capital facilities initiatives as a means of reducing total cash expenditures.

 

March and April will become a concentrated period of planning and consultations across the campus as we work to eliminate more than $1 million from our current FY17 expenses.  We will be committed to strategic efforts, so that we avoid damaging the University and the quality of the student experience, but we must also be open-minded in assessing our options. 

 

I would greatly appreciate your support and contributions as we proceed with the budget process.  Specific areas we are addressing for closing FY17 and moving forward are as follows:

 

· Savings in utilities and energy consumption.  Our aggregate annual utilities expense exceeds $3 million.  We have implemented modestly reduced heating levels in administrative and instructional buildings, and we are putting increased efforts into eliminating unnecessary lighting by increasing motion-controlled lighting and directing staff to be more attentive to unnecessary use of lighting when rooms are not in use.  We will also assess the viability and usefulness of a possible four-day work-week during the summer, in which staff would work three 9.5-hour days and one 9 hour day for each 37.5 hour workweek – as a way to reduce utility usage.
· We are restricting new hiring and new recruitment to only critical and essential positions.  We have already worked to cancel several faculty and staff position searches, which will have to continue for the indefinite future.  Combined with vacancies which already had gone unfilled during the current academic year, we will achieve savings approaching $500,000.  We hope to save at least $700,000 in position expenses in FY18.
· We are continuing a process of converting contracted services in facilities management into internal employees.  Although we are increasing modestly the number of trades workers in Facilities, we will achieve net savings of about $30,000 in FY17 and those savings will grow in FY18 to $160,000.
· As requested by the Classified Employees Council (CEC), we have developed a draft employee furlough plan.  We will be sharing the draft with the CEC and the Faculty Senate, but my conclusion is that a furlough plan should only be used to address a financial crisis that is immediate and specific to the current fiscal year.  While our budget condition is serious, I believe we have better options for reducing expenses while keeping the University on a path of growth.  Therefore, those discussions about the draft will only be in the context of a hypothetical future calamity, not as part of a plan for implementation at a foreseeable time.
· The restriction on administrative travel should result in savings of at least $40,000 in FY17, and we anticipate continuing that restriction in FY18.
· We have tabled some capital expenditures which were slated for the current year, and we expect total cash savings from this to approach $240,000.
· The Executive Leadership Team is looking at budgets that each has direct management of -- to assess our own opportunities to achieve additional FY17 savings.  As we continue discussions across the campus for savings opportunities, we will begin the process of achieving these savings inside our own discretionary budgets.
 
We are working on all of these initiatives while carefully monitoring the status of the State’s budget processes in the Legislature.  If further measures become necessary due to further cuts in appropriations, we will continue to discuss the issues with all of you as we work to navigate Shepherd’s future together. 

 

With deep appreciation for your collective efforts,

 

Mary J.C. Hendrix
President
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